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Question from a Capitol Hill 
Member: When is the best 
time to take my Social 

Security benefit?

Dear Member: As in most issues of 
life, the answer to that question 
is, “It depends.” Planning for 
retirement is an important part 
of aging. There are many other 
questions to consider in addition to 
the Social Security question. Do I 
have other assets to live on? Is my 
house paid for? Do I have a good 
pension from work? Is my 401(k) 
or TSP in good shape? Do I really 
want to stop working, or maybe 
continue part time?

Social Security is one of the three 
traditional legs of our retirement 
“stool.” The others are personal 
savings and a pension plan from 
work. Your Social Security benefit 
is a somewhat flexible benefit, 
especially if you are married and 
your spouse is also covered under 
Social Security. 

Many people think that upon 
reaching 62 or 65, they should 
automatically apply for their Social 
Security benefit. Yet, many times, 
waiting to apply at 67 or later is a 
better solution.

Some basics. Individuals can 
receive their Social Security ben-
efits at anytime between ages 62 
and 70. At age 70, one must begin 
receiving benefits. For those born 
from 1943 to 1954, full retirement 
age is 66. This increases in stages 
until age 67 for those born in 1960 
and later. 

The principle behind Social 
Security is that a person would 
receive roughly the same amount 
of benefits no matter when it 
begins. For those receiving their 
benefits early, they get less of a 

monthly benefit; and for those 
beginning later, they get more of a 
monthly benefit. The pivotal age is 
full retirement age.

If you begin your benefit at the 
earliest age of 62, you will receive 
a monthly benefit about 25 percent 
less than what you would have 
received at age 66. If you wait 
until age 70, the monthly benefit 
increases about 8 percent a year, 
from age 66 to age 70. In terms 
of dollars, this means that if you 
would receive $1,000 at age 66, you 
would receive about $750 if you 
took the benefit at age 62, but $1,320 
if you waited to age 70. That’s a 
difference of $570 a month, or 76 
percent more if you wait to age 70.

What do you need to consider 
in deciding about when to take 
Social Security? First, the decision 
is entirely personal, and is made 
based on your own needs and 
circumstances. You have to con-
sider such things as current assets, 
your health and family longevity, 
other retirement income sources, 
whether you will work, and 
your future financial needs and 
resources and obligations. 

There are other factors too. We can 
expect to live longer. A woman’s 
life expectancy at age 65 is for 
20 more years and a man’s is for 
17.8 more years. So we will collect 
benefits longer. Since we will live 
longer, we have to anticipate other 
needs and that may mean a higher 
Social Security benefit would be 
helpful in meeting future living 
costs. No one wants to plan to 
outlive our assets. In addition, 
Social Security benefits automati-
cally are adjusted for inflation, and 
the higher the beginning monthly 
benefit, the higher the adjustments 
are to that benefit. 

Fortunately, there are resources 
that can help guide you in 
making a decision. The first 
thing to remember is that there 
is not a general rule for the best 
time to take your benefit. It is 
entirely personal, based on your 
circumstances. The Social Security 
website has a good estimating tool. 
It is located at www.socialsecurity.
gov/estimator. It will allow you 
to see what your benefits could be 
based on a number of scenarios. 
Another helpful information sheet 
from Social Security, When To Start 
Receiving Retirement Benefits is at 
www.ssa.gov/pubs/10147.html.

Other organizations also have 
planning tools. AARP has several 
on their website, www.aarp.org. 
The National Academy of Social 
Insurance has a full brief on the 
timing of taking your benefit at 
www.nasi.org/research/2010/
when-take-social-security- 
questions-consider. 

Your Social Security benefit is not 
something that just happens when 
you reach some predetermined age. 
For married people, in particular, 
it can be very flexible, and spouses 
should coordinate when they begin 
to take their benefits. 

It is also important to realize that 
Social Security benefits will be 
secure. They will last until we die. 
Much is said about what Congress 
may do to Social Security, but it is 
funded for the next few decades. 
At this point, I don’t think even 
very conservative Republicans 
would suggest doing away with 
Social Security. The experience we 
all have had with the declines 
in the market value of our “pri-
vate sector investments”—our 
401(k)s, TSPs, 457s, or stock and 

Ask Dr. Wonk

Social Security Timing Considerations

(continued on page 9)
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2010 Gala Congratulations

Volunteers planned for 
months. Sponsors and 
contributors added over 

$13,000 to the total outpouring 
Capitol Hill Village received, 
which exceeded $27,000, not 
counting the proceeds from the 
silent auction of vacation homes, 
dining experiences with notable 
guests, and fascinating classes 
contributed by experts. 

Click here to read about the results 
of the silent auction and to sign up 
for the few remaining opportuni-
ties to attend events and classes. 

Expenses for the 2010 Gala were 
around $8,000, less than they were 
for the 2009 Gala. After expenses, 
proceeds are over $19,000 (and 
growing) from this magical event, 
which followed by hours the first 
2010 snowstorm. Few who were 
expected by auto were able to 
attend, but the wonderful SingCo 
Rhythm Orchestra was there early 
from Maryland. Those living on 
Capitol Hill arrived mostly dressed 
to walk in the snow.

For what will these funds be used? 
Capitol Hill Village membership 
dues and financial contributions 
to the Stephan C. Rogers fund for 
low-income members fell short 
by 17 percent of covering Capitol 
Hill Village’s expenses last year. 
Contributions and foundation 
support will continue to be 
necessary in the years to come to 
sustain the organization.

Special thanks to the 
co-coordinators Paul Malvey and 
Anne Kraemer for making the 2010 
Gala a great success.

More About Snow… 
and Volunteers
Members called and emailed 
requests for services, includ-
ing shoveling the historically 

voluminous snows we received. 
CHV volunteers, particularly 
those who are younger, were 
joined by Capitol Hill Boy Scouts 
to uncover members’ steps, 
walkways, and public sidewalks. 
Other requests fulfilled by 
volunteers during the beautiful, 
challenging winter weather were 
shopping for needed provisions 
and visiting those who could not 
leave home but wanted company.

Among those who received 
assistance was a newer member, 
whose stairs, walkway, and side-
walk (including a pathway to the 
road) were shoveled. Good thing, 
since her spouse was scheduled 
to return from the hospital.

Warned that the wheelchair van 
might return her spouse to the 
hospital if the way from the street 
was not clear, our member called 
again when she noticed that her 
walkway, once again, was obliter-
ated by the snow. Volunteers to 
the rescue and her spouse made it 
into the house safely.

Subsequent home visits from 
CHV volunteers helped with 
errands, as well as the lifting and 

Capitol Hill Village News  
is sent to you every month 
to catch you up on what’s 
happening, alert you to 
who’s who and ask your 
participation in other 
features. We are interested 
in your feedback. 
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Second Annual Stardust Gala

Winners of Wonderful 
Vacation Home Getaways 
CHV Board member Faith 
Brightbill walked away as the 
top winner. With her $1,800 bid, 
she will be enjoying a restored, 
Provencal-style home near the 
Cote d’Azur. The French home is 
owned by Sylvia & Bill Peterson.

The second biggest draw ($1,150) 
was a repeat from last year, the 
Annapolis waterside home of 
Gail and Donald Kohn. Canoes 
and sailboat included. Enjoying 
the week’s retreat will be Judy 
and Mike Canning.

The other silent-auction vacation 
winners were:

	 David and Shauna Homes, 
$1,025, will be week-long 
guests of Terry and Geoff 
Lewis at their Atlantic coastal 
home near Cushing, Maine, 
sometime this summer.

	 Lisa Nickerson and Nelson 
Rimensnyder, $900, will 
have a long weekend stay at 
a glorious and historic home 
on the Chesapeake Bay just 

outside Princess Anne, MD. 
The retreat belongs to Kathy 
Washburn and Bill Niskanen.

	 Sandy and Jim Shelar, $850, 
for a week in Vermont, 
complete with New England 
peace, at the home owned  
by Bill Matuszeski and  
Mary Procter.

	 Louis and Claire Kincannon, 
$700, for a week at a 
Thousand Islands Park 
summer home on the St. 
Lawrence River. Chatting and 
porch reading are entertain-
ments at the vacation spot of 
Margaret and Al Crenshaw.

	 One newly offered Mexican 
vacation retreat on the 
Pacific’s Playa Miramar for 
$2,000 is still awaiting a bid. 
The three bedrooms-and-
baths Mexican home (two 
facing the ocean) includes 
swimming pool, daily maid-
service, and is near markets 
and restaurants. Owners 
Maureen She and Ken Allen 
will provide directions for 
access to the luxurious spot.

William Niskanen and Kathryn Washburn

Gala photos by Diane Brockett.

Jim Hardin and Geoff Lewis

Katie McDonough and Bill Matuszeski
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Doug Bowles and his SingCo 
Rhythm band finally put instru-
ments away, sometime after the 
announced closing time. 

Food delights were spread 
throughout the Gala rooms, offer-
ing vegetable, cheese and baked 
munchies, as well as fudgie bars 
and frosted sweets. Wine flowed as 
easily as the chatter. Conviviality 
demonstrated that the growing 
number of CHV members also 
means growing friendships.

This second Gala also showed 
growing interest in the silent 
auction, as well as opportunities to 

Second Annual Stardust Gala

share dinner with distinguished 
Capitol Hill residents. While many 
of those attending “Gala I” had 
to be reminded to check out the 
auction, the auction and event 
sign-up tables seemed to be the  
first stop—prior to dancing—for 
Gala II revelers.

And the appealing vacation homes 
getaways also caused eager bidders 
to check and recheck the lists as the 
evening’s end approached.

The Gala evening, which received 
many donations from local busi-
nesses and some individuals, raised 
$25,000 for Capitol Hill Village.

Silent Auction Winners for 
Local Pleasures

	 Staci and Rick Genderson 
($80) for night at Capitol 
Hill Suites

	 Roger and Mary Hannon 
Haley ($100) for Belga Café

	 David and Pat MacEwen 
($80), Jim and Martha Black 
($70), and Louis & Claire 
Kincannon ($70) for diner 
at either Molly Malone’s or 
Lola’s Barracks Bar & Grille

	 Mary Hannon Haley ($270) 
for three-month member-
ship at Results Gym

Top: Larry Molumby and Neal Mann

Middle: Helen Orleans, Michael Jackson, and 
Leo Orleans

Above: Joni Bell

Right: Rosa Wiener and Jerry Kearns

Stardust Gala continued from page 1
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Future Salon Dinners with 
civic leaders and authors, 
plus craft sessions such as 

genealogy, that were offered 
Gala attendees also drew many 
signees. Many, especially those 
occurring in March, are filled. A 
number of others still are open.

To make reservations for 
these open events, call CHV at 
202.543.1778 (9 am to 5 pm) or 
email info@capitolhillvillage.org.

Take this chance to participate in 
one of the following activities:

	 Floyd King, a recognized 
Shakespearean actor who 
specializes in comic roles and 
teaching, will regale listeners 
with stories, as they sip wine 
and share hors d’oeuvres one 
evening at 324 G Street SE, the 
home of Bill Matuszeski and 
Mary Procter. Ten of 30 spaces 
still available. Date, time and 
price still unscheduled, but 
signees will be notified. 

	 Wednesday, March 10, a 
Basic Knife Skills Class is being 
taught, 6:30 to 8 pm, by Brock 
Kuhlman at Hill’s Kitchen, 112 
5th Street SE. The class will 

include knife selection, knife 
storage, basic cuts, and when 
and how to use knives. Five  
(of 10) spaces remain open.

	 Friday, March 19, 7 pm, 
Washington Nationals’ spokes-
man and vice president, Gregory 
McCarthy, will discuss his broad 
career, which also includes 
running marathons on every 
continent and participating in 
nearly every branch of the  
DC government. Sixteen of the 
30 reservations ($35 each)  
have been filled for the buffet 
dinner being hosted by Don 
and Jean Denton.

	 Maestro Frederick Binkholder, 
artistic director of the Capitol 
Hill Chorale, on April 10 will 
discuss his life as a profes-
sional conductor, including 
delighting Hill music lovers. 
Four spaces (of 15) are open 
for $35 each at the 7 pm dinner 

at the home of Margaret and 
Al Crenshaw, 321 East Capitol 
Street SE.

	 Ward 6’s former City Council 
member Sharon Ambrose, a 
Capitol Hill activist during 
the decades of debate over 
a vote for DC residents, will 
talk during a Saturday, April 
10, dinner on the future of the 

District, how Capitol Hill has 
changed, and her memories 
of her City Council work. Six 
spaces (of 16) are available  
($35 each) for a sit-down 
dinner hosted by Mary Procter 
and Bill Matuszeski, 324 G 
Street SE.

	 Bill Matuszeski, certified teacher 
in Ikebana, will introduce the 
ancient art of Japanese flower 
arranging in a series of three 
evening sessions. Three of six 
student spaces ($75 for series) 
remain for the 7 to 8 pm ses-
sions on Tuesdays, April 13, 20, 
and 27, at 324 G Street SE. Two 
classes are traditional and  
one freestyle. He will provide 
plant materials, students bring 
a vase and kenzan (Japanese 
flower holder).

	 Two spaces remain for a class 
of 10 on discovering family 
roots, using the Internet as 
your tool. John Hirschmann 
will serve as guide on how 
extensive worldwide genealogy 
information on your family 
can be located via the WEB. 
The $35 session is Wednesday, 
April 21, 2-4 pm at the Corner 
Store, 900 South Carolina 
Avenue SE.

(continued on page 7

Second Annual Stardust Gala
Opportunities to Participate are Still Available
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Second Annual Stardust Gala

	 Capitol Hill’s current DC 
Councilman Tommy Wells is 
joining his neighborhood 
residents on Wednesday, April 
28, for a 7 pm 
buffet and 
chat on City 
Hall activities. 
Nine of 18 
spaces remain 
available ($35 
each), hosted 
by Ken Jarboe and Jane Nuland 
at their home, 911 East Capitol 
Street SE.

The evenings and lessons avail-
able through the Stardust Gala 
that already have occurred 
include dinner with the founder 
of Consumers’ Checkbook, Robert 
Krughoff; dinner with William 
Niskanen, Chairman Emeritus of 
Cato Institute; Stitch Away classes 
on knitting by Marie Connolly; 
and Introduction to Japanese 
Kimono Textiles by Marge 
Benjamin.

Occasions filled during the Gala 
evening, are:

	 Dinner with Sharon Raimo, St. 
Colletta Executive Direcor

	 Afternoon of wine tasting the 
Jon and Lori Genderson

	 Dinner with architechts Amy 
Weinstein and Phil Esocoff

	 Dinner with author 
Louis Bayar

	 Dinner with author and 
environmental historian  
John R. Wennersten

	 Cocktails and conversation 
with Grover Batts

	 Dinner with Senior Pastor 
Dr. Mark Dever

Opportunities Available 
continued from page 6

Executive Director continued from page 3
rearranging of furniture neces-
sitated by our member’s return. 

As we explain to all volunteers, 
telling the stories about their 

volunteer adventures without 
the members’ names helps others 
understand what Capitol Hill 
Village can do. —Gail Kohn

Help Members Be Prepared
In the February Capitol Hill Village 
News, I reviewed the CHV Be Prepared 
Agenda. Click here to examine the 
details again.

Over the last month, I have asked many 
of you if you intend to complete the 
CHV Be Prepared Agenda. I repeatedly 
have repeatedly told, “Yes.” But half 
have not begun. Half of the unscientific 
sample of members I asked, said  
they will begin soon, but have not yet 
done so. 

How about you? 

If you have a method that will  
motivate members to complete the 
thinking, paperwork and ongoing 
action represented by the items 
listed below, please let me know, so 
I can pass along your technique or 
implement a plan.

___ �Durable power of attorney for financial 
decision-making

___ �Durable power of attorney for health 
care decision-making

___ �Vital information on one piece  
of paper

___ Your Driver Retirement Plan

___ Last will and testament

___ Document Location Notebook

___ �Knowing How You’ll Pay for  
Long-Term Care

___ �Adopting a Master Plan to Make Your 
Home Accessible and Working

___ �Staying Well and Fit

___ �Getting Rid of Stuff

There are Capitol Hill Village volunteers 
who will help members with each Be 
Prepared category. Call 202.543.1778 
during regular business hours or email 
gkohn@capitolhillvillage.org

Gail and Donald Kohn spent much of the Stardust Gala chatting with CHV members and other guests.

mailto:gkohn@capitolhillvillage.org
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By Leo Orleans

If my memory serves me, 
during our most recent 
presidential campaign, none 

of the candidates objected to the 
idea that greater emphasis on 
preventive medicine would be an 
important step in addressing our 
numerous health issues. 

And no wonder. The proposal 
assures us that, by urging people 
to stop smoking, watch their 
diet, exercise, get appropriate 
vaccinations, have regular doctor 
appointments, we not only will 
improve our health but create 
large enough savings to fund 
a good chunk of other medical 
reforms, including health insur-
ance for many who currently are 
uninsured. It is not surprising 
that this too-good-to-be-true 
proposal received overwhelming 
support from all who were aware 
of it. 

Medical professionals were not 
quite as enthusiastic about the 
outcome of enhanced preventive 
measures. As one might expect, in 
discussing both pros and cons of 
such a policy, they analyzed steps 
that would and would not save 
money, the importance of specific 
populations in question, costs 
versus benefits of high technol-
ogy treatments, and other issues 
that would contradict the use of 
preventive measures as a money-
saving policy. 

Of course, their scholarly writings 
were meant for and were pub-
lished in professional journals, 
which undoubtedly explains the 
fact that their assessments never 
seemed to find their way not only 
into the popular media but even 

were avoided by politicians who 
saw no benefit in knocking such a 
popular proposal. 

So, why am I sitting here 
pursuing this topic? Tired of 
twiddling my thumbs? Perhaps. 
But mostly because I never have 
seen or heard anyone identify 
the most obvious reason why 
congressional passage of a 
preventive medicine cannot be a 
money-saver. It is embarrassingly 
simple and can be stated in 
language we all can understand 
in one brief paragraph. 

Eventually, we all will depart this 
life. Clean living, more efficient 
preventive measures, and more 
advanced treatments indeed—
and inevitably—will improve our 
health. But, just as inevitably, they 
will increase our life expectancy 
(I’m not complaining). Increased 
life expectancy obviously will 
boost the number of seniors 
on Medicare, which already 
consumes about one-third of the 
country’s total medical budget. 
More seniors equal more deaths 
and more people going through 
the most costly last year of their 
lives, further swelling Medicare 
expenses. Not much to do about 
that, even though we all know 
that costly preventive measures 
and treatments can do nothing to 
keep terminally-ill patients alive. 

The conclusion: nothing wrong 
with preventive medicine, but it 
isn’t a money saver. No wonder 
there is widespread concern in 
and out of government that health 
care costs eventually may bank-
rupt America. 

Is it too simple? Am I missing 
something? 

Finally, although a layman of 
an advanced age with consider-
able experience as a patient, I 
will not bore you with my many 
cost-related gripes. I do, however, 
want to leave you with just one 
suggestion: for your sake and for 
the sake of our country, if at all 
possible, stay out of hospitals. 

Postscript:
Whether you agree or disagree 
with my criticism, I would like to 
propose that, in order to improve 
people’s health, our medical 
profession get off the beaten track 
and become more imaginative 
in its research. To do this, they 
should learn from China and real-
ize that “Made in China” extends 
well beyond their daily pur-
chases. Just consider the pamphlet 
I just pulled out of some “Made in 
China” stationary:

“High effective disinfecting 
fragrant napkin can strongly 
destroy AIDS virus, hepatitis 
A and B virus, colon bacillus, 
staphylococcus aureu, Neissenia 
gonorrhoeae, and etc. It is both 
hygienic convenient and can 
be used for skin sterilizing and 
tableware cleaning. It is regarded 
as necessities of hotels, restaurants, 
and other public places.” 

Do we have any medical spies? 

RANDOM MUSINGS

Preventive Medicine, Savings 
and Reality
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On the side, she took classes at  
DC College and then served 
among the workers who created 
the outside gardens for the U.S. 
Botanical Garden.

Margaret 
also took 
workshops at 
the National 
Arboretum, 
and found 
her true 
love is tree 
pruning. 

Margaret has become a familiar 
sight on neighborhood streets, 
pushing a wheelbarrow full of 
tools, pruning freshly planted 
street trees throughout Capitol 
Hill. Some days, while pushing the 
barrow, she is just on her way to 
check on one or two trees.

And, when the DC government 
sends a tree-trimming group to 
Capitol Hill, Margaret is notified 
and asked to guide them.

Chuck is a real estate broker,  
first with Dale Denton Real  
Estate, now Coldwell Banker 
Residential Brokerage. 

Capitol Hill Village members 
Margaret Missiaen and 
Charles “Chuck” Burger are 

being recognized with Capitol Hill 
Community Achievement Awards 
for 2010.

Margaret is widely known as “tree 
lady” on the Hill, as she watches 
over the health and needs of the 
trees giving character to Capitol 
Hill streets and parks and even 
some homes.

Chuck’s energies, since he settled 
here in the early 80s, have been 

devoted to devel-
oping the good 
relationships among 
business, govern-
ment and residents 
that make an area a 
community.

The annual awards are presented 
by the Capitol Hill Community 
Foundation to recognize residents 
who have profoundly influenced 
the area considered home to so 
many. The presentations will be 
made at a May 6 dinner at the 
Folger Shakespeare Library.

Sig Cohen, the third award winner 
this year, applied his energies on 
creating a Jewish Community on 
Capitol Hill, then became an activ-
ist with the CH Group Ministries, 
where he chairs a committee on 
affordable housing.

While jobs with Peace Corps, the 
Congressional Research Service 
and the Agriculture Department 
consumed Margaret’s early profes-
sional days, she then saw a DC 
notice recruiting Public Works 
assistance for its trees. This led 
Margaret and neighbor Becky 
Fredrickson to founding Trees for 
Capitol Hill and initiating a lasting 
project to fill their neighborhood’s 
streets with trees. 

Missiaen, Burger Recognized for Community Work

Dr. Wonk continued from page 2

bond portfolios—shows us the 
importance and value of a solid 
guarantee of a future benefit that 
will last the rest of our lives.

It is very important to remember 
that Social Security and Medicare 
are entirely separate. Medicare 
begins at age 65. You have to 
remember to apply for Medicare 
at least three months before you 
reach age 65. Medicare Part A, the 
hospital benefit, generally will not 
cost you anything. Part B is the 
physician benefit and will have a 
premium based on your adjusted 

gross income on your Form 1040 
tax return. The drug benefit, 
Part D, is based on finding an 
insurance plan that meets your 
medication needs. Not applying 
to these programs in a timely 
fashion can result in higher  
premiums. The Medicare  
website, www.medicare.gov, 
is helpful in sorting out your 
Medicare options.

(Response is from Capitol Hill Village 
Board Member William H. Phillips, 
an attorney specializing in invest-
ment, tax, and retirement consulting.)

His community involvements 
have been far and wide, helping to 
establish Capitol Hill Association 
of Merchants and Professionals 
(CHAMPS), serving on the steering 
committee of Barracks Row Main 
Street, serving as vice president of 
the Eastern Market Community 
Action Committee, and chairing 
the Alcoholic Beverage Control 
Board for six years. Currently, 
he chairs a committee consider-
ing the future use of the Boys 
and Girls Club at 17th Street and 
Massachusetts Avenue SE.

His proud memories include 
championing the Hine Junior High 
School marching band, helping to 
raise $350,000 for uniforms and 
instruments after the Hine band 
room was destroyed by fire. Chuck 
proudly recalls a “tear of pride” 
watching the band march in Bill 
Clinton’s inaugural parade.

Chuck sees his central community 
role as being someone who can 
work with many different, often 
contentious groups and help steer 
them toward common goals.

http://www.medicare.gov
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Visitors to 325 South Carolina Ave. Are, Now, 
Only Those Invited
By Diane Brockett

When I think “rat,” I 
visualize a 10-inch 
brown rat with an 

equally long tail lying by the wall 
over my left shoulder as I worked 
at my desk.

EEEEK! I ran around the corner, 
grabbed a large iron pan and 
threw it over the rat. I ran back 
and grabbed a second pan, threw 
it over the first. Then I ran outside 
and just stopped, shaking. What 
do I do now?

It was a few minutes before a 
neighborly friend happened 
by. Jerry Kennedy walked into 
the house and I gave him a bag. 
After removing the pans, Jerry 
announced “dead,” picked up a 
tail, and dropped the rat into the 
plastic bag.

I was waiting in the next room 
as he did the removal work, but 
was happy to follow them into the 
backyard and remove the garbage 
can lid.

Rats—yes, they have been too 
integral a part of our lives since 
my late husband, Warren, and 
I moved to a then 150-year-old 
farmhouse on the South side of 
Capitol Hill. For the previous 30 
years, we had been Second Street 
NE residents near Union Station. 
There, the issue was mice, but 
with a monthly exterminator, the 
little squeakers seemed to stay in 

other homes along the block.

But here, in the house I think of as 
“my home for the rest of my life,” 
the issue was RATS. It is relatively 
wide, with expansive front and 
back yards (in 1700, it was in front 
of a large apple orchard). Mine is 
an easy spacious house, in a quiet 
friendly neighborhood. It seemed 
nearly perfect, except what ended 
up being a 10-year battle with rats 
over ownership. 

I am sharing this rat story with 
you—considered by most Capitol 
Hill residents as an unmentionable 
issue—in hopes that my lessons 
can help others have much quicker 
success stories. Rats are part of our 
historic neighborhood. But you 
don’t have to live with them.

Washington, D.C.’s rat is the 
brown rat, and, according to 
Wikipedia, also is known as a 
common rat, sewer rat, Hanover 
rat (tied to 18th Century English 
problems), and Norwegian rat 
(even though it is “native” to 
England). In truth, Norway 
doesn’t have rats, only lemmings.

Rats are District-wide creatures, 
but the hawks, foxes, and black 
snakes along 16th Street and in 
Rock Creek Park areas are rodent 
prey. Not so lucky are neighbor-
hoods with closer population 
centers, stores, and restaurants: 
rats are common in Mt. Pleasant, 
Georgetown, and, of course, 
Capitol Hill. The most susceptible 
houses—most rodent friendly—
are wooden, rather than brick, 
because they make it easier for rats 
to find or create a door. 

Some “professionals” claim rats 
don’t reproduce year-round, but 
not true. In summer, they prefer 
to reproduce out-of-doors, like 

in your yard woodpile. But with 
colder weather, homes entice them 
as good sites for nesting.

Clearly, not all homes experience 
rat problems. But as many as 20 
percent of Washington homes have 
experienced rat problems during 
his 30-year career, estimates John 
Adcock, who heads Adcock’s 
Trapping Service. Adcock’s, which 
has a different approach than most 
anti-rodent firms, successfully 
removed the rat infestation that 
was more than whispered about 
on the block housing the Capitol 
Hill Village office.

And, now John Adcock is my hero.

But let’s go back to year 2000, when 
Warren and I moved to South 
Carolina Avenue. Keep in mind, 
our new home was exciting, with 
a different atmosphere than the 
typical 1910 brick townhouse that 
had been home for nearly 30 years. 
Our new home had front and back 
yards big enough for gardening 
and bird feeding, two living room 
fireplaces, a feeling of space. 

We first saw rat droppings under 
the kitchen sink. Warren found a 
hole that he closed in a cabinet wall 
around the water pipe. Then there 
was activity underneath floor cabi-
net and nearby stove. A tradesman 
found rats had dug a hole through 
brick mortar on the outside wall. 
Trying several firms over many 
years, we had traps placed in the 
old-fashioned crawl space under 
the living room (no basement), 
traps placed in likely places out-
side, traps and poison added in 
two inside wall openings.

The remedy worked for a while 
(caught squirrels and rats with 
friendly traps under the crawl 

(continued on page 11)
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space). Squirrels were released 
in woods near the Potomac; rats 
stomped into garbage bags. But 
come chilly weather, we could 
hear tiny feet running indoors 
again. Despite what you are told, 
rat poison is just as successful at 
killing the critters inside a wall 
as forcing them outside to drink. 
One firm put rat poison  
in nearby sewers, which worked 
for a while. Then the city ruled 
that only DC personnel could do 
the poisoning. 

The strange thing was the rats 
were living inside the walls and in 
ceiling. The room space between 
walls was ours.

We learned to turn the music on 
loud when company was there 
for dinner. Sometimes we just 
watched the football game and 
ignored the pitter-patter when we 
were alone. 

Warren died midway through this 
process. It never occurred to me to 
move, but my concerns rose. I 
concentrated harder on writing a 
story on my iMac whenever a rat 
ran in the wall behind. I saw  
a rat looking though a ceiling heat 
vent and sprayed bug poison at  
it, and also closed the kitchen  
heat vent as I now heard them 
running behind cabinets and  
over doors. Then, the rat died  
near my feet; this was followed  
by weak cries from two rat baby 
nests on different sides of the 
dining room walls.

I began a serious internal debate 
whether I should sell and move, 
then concluded, “I won’t give up.”

I called Capitol Hill Village, 
and Adcock’s Trapping Service 
arrived. While other anti-vermin 
firms concentrate on killing rats 
where they are living, Adcock’s 
goal is to prevent their entrance. 

Adcock found, and closed with 
metal sheeting, an area the rats 
had created in one wall, telling 
me I would have to put 
a permanent steel 
door on the crawl 
space door. (The 
living room has crawl space 
under it, and rats find their way 
into crawl spaces).

“Do whatever is necessary,”  
I replied.

Adcock employees partially 
opened the dining room and 
living room walls, and removed 
part of the dining room floor to 
gain access to the living room 
crawl space. A young man with 
a smoke machine headed to my 
roof, and the others watched as he 
injected smoke into all the walls. 
I also watched until told it was 
unsafe to play observer.

Their finding was that, as various 
remodeling was done to the house 
over the years, nothing anti-rat 
was in builders’ minds. 

City rats travel the sewers, and 
that can lead them to homes. 
Remodeling may include a new 
sewer line, but the old one may be 
left, wholly or partially, in place. 
Pipes leading into and running 
within your home can be left 
underneath your floor and within 
walls, sometimes with a “cap” that 
is not rat-secure. 

The remainder of my dining 
room floor was removed, reveal-
ing a full collection of unused 
pipes and easy routes to the 
dining room and kitchen walls 
(and thus ceilings), as well as 
an impressive collection of rat 
skeletons. One direct route up 
to second floor walls was from a 
second floor toilet that had been 
moved, with the unused toilet 
piping left undisturbed.

Adcock and Company did much 
removal, securing, closing of open 
spaces to the crawl space, replaced 
an inviting screen with a real 
door on the outside entrance to 
the crawl-in section. I also ended 
outdoor bird feeding. Birdseed is 
as appetizing to rat and squirrels 
as it is to birds.

A new wooden floor was installed 
in the dining room, walls repaired, 
and ceiling and walls repainted, 
and I have had three dinner par-
ties since without the need for 
blaring music. My house is quiet, 
except when I turn on a CD or the 
news, or maybe hear a neighbor’s 
dog barking. 

All this work wasn’t cheap. The 
earlier vermin killer firms cost 
hundreds each year, while this 
destroy-and-rebuild venture 
means my personal travel is on 
hold for some time. The total was 
in thousands.

Was 325 South Carolina Avenue 
SE Adcock’s most extensive and 
expensive home-job on Capitol 
Hill? No, but it was on the 
notable end. And my experience 
is representative of what can be 
required if you don’t insist on 
anti-rat measures when improv-
ing your house.

And be sure to hire a firm that 
will close your external doors to 
rats, not merely kill them inside 
your home.

Visitors continued from page 10
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Local bureaucrats, 
storekeepers, mailmen 
stayed home. Federal 

workers did the same. Even 
stories of fire truck troubles 
reaching burning sites because 
the shoveling corps had to 
concentrate on major streets.

But Capitol Hill residents didn’t 
have to fear. Capitol Hill Village 
was there, demonstrating repeat-
edly that services are available, 
needs are met, because Village 
members and volunteers are on 
hand, willing to do so—even in the 
area’s worst snow season in history.

Most obvious, members’ sidewalks 
were shoveled. For the first go-
round, Village volunteers spread 
out armed with shovels to clean 
sidewalks for Capitol Hill Village 
members. Some individually 
cleaned five to seven walks. 

The next snow, local boy scouts 
divided in early morning into 
East and West Hill teams, each 
bearing a village sidewalk list 
and worked quickly. With a total 
list of 17, says CHV Community 
and Social Services Director Katie 
McDonough, “wherever they 
went, neighbors asked them for 
assistance also, so the scouts’ day 
kept growing.”

Additionally, two frequent ser-
vice vendors for CHV dropped 
their regular work hats to assist 
the Village with snow removal 
issues—ice, packed snow, and roof 
snow removal—at reasonable fees. 
Capon is our preferred window/
gutter cleaning group, and 
Bricklands, our preferred mason. 

One Villager sent a written note 
to Capitol Hill Village, asking to 
thank an unknown friend. After 
struggling to “sort of” clean the 
snow from the long path, steps and 

porch leading to her front door, 
she discovered her front sidewalk 
was shoveled, “cleanly shoveled.” 
The next morning, heading outside 
to finish the steps and porch, she 
learned the anonymous friend had 
returned to finish her own Grade C 
porch and steps work. 

Numerous Village members feared 
possible flat roof cave-ins as the 
snow collected, but none hap-
pened. A few homes did report 
roof leaks, and will have visits by 
roof specialists soon. 

One member has serious heat loss 
though second-floor windows, 
and she and CV are exploring 
getting the windows replaced. 
So far, only promised assistance 
soon from a window firm, but 
luckily the member is house-
sitting for a neighbor.

“Many CHV members did appro-
priate grocery shopping prior to 
the storms, but members have 
called (successfully) with short 
shopping lists for special dish 
ideas, as well as when staples grow 
short.,” McDonough says. Calls for 

special medical pickups at phar-
rmecies are growing, the longer the 
snow and cold continues.

A call was made to a professional 
car service for a member needing 
to meet an eye doctor appointment 
when none of the regular CHV 
volunteer drivers were available.

The CHV office took on a busy air 
during the early, stormy February 
days as members dropped in or 
called, saying they were free or on 
their own errands and was anyone 
else in need of a ride.

Katie did a round of calls to mem-
bers, especially lonely singles and 
households with some known 
health issues. “A lot of people 
didn’t expect us to be functioning,”  
laughs McDonough. “But I also 
found that a lot of members who 
didn’t have need for some winter 
assistance were happy just to chat.”

And, even days after the big snows, 
“generosity continues,” adds CHV 
executive director Gail Kohn. 
“I arranged transportation for a 
member this past Saturday night. 

(continued on page 13)

Capitol Hill Village: Friends in the Storm 
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Thanks to board member Edith 
Lanum, our member was in church 
the next morning.”

Next Steps After Storms End
Once you can get outside, “check 
your drains,” advises Capitol Hill 
Village member Timothy Burr.

“If you have steps down to the 
basement, there most likely is 
a drain at the bottom,” Burr 
explains. Make sure there are no 
leaves covering the opening, clear 
snow from around it, and, if you 
need to, pour hot water down 
to make sure any melted water 
will run away. “Speaking of hot 
water,” he continues, “use it at 
the bottom of your downspout if 
you can get to it so that it will be 
thawed to take in any water. If 
you have access to the downspout 
any higher up, try running hot 
water down the outside to melt 
the inside.“

Of course, heat lines are best for 
gutters and downspouts. They are 
available at Frager’s or from your 
roofer. “The roofer can install 
them in the right places so that 

the gutters will not freeze up 
and the downspouts will remain 
open when the next ice age comes. 
Talk with the roofer about what is 
required to get these installed.”

Burr suggests that if you did have 
damage from a leak caused by an 
ice dam, “let the damaged area 
dry before you call the contractor 
for repairs. It may be ugly, but 
they can’t really do much before 
the area has dried fully. The sun 
will take care of many things, and 
then it will be time for checking 
your air conditioner.” What a 
pleasant thought.”

Home Inspection Time? 
This winter’s storms, with 
accompanying wishes to remain 
indoors, should be a natural 
“wake up” tune for Capitol Hill 
Village members who haven’t 
yet taken advantage of a special 
house inspection program. 
Such inspections can identify 
heat-losing windows, ineffective 
insulation, a weak spot on a flat 
roof, unsafe wiring.

Home inspections, which identify 
a home’s structural and other 

problems, are performed on CHV 
members’ homes by inspector 
Eric Carpenter under a $200, 
half-price agreement with U.S. 
Inspect. The only requirement is 
that Carpenter has assignments 
on two Village homes during one 
inspection day. 

And Capitol Hill Village volunteer 
Jason Martin has made those 
inspections even more financially 
advantageous. Martin pays half 
of Carpenter’s $200 discount 
bill for Villagers paying full 
memberships, and the full $200 
inspection fee for Membership 
Plus members.

Martin, head of Jason Martin 
Group with Keller Williams 
Capitol Properties, says many 
of his own customers have used 
Carpenter, so “I know this is a 
worthwhile way to contribute to 
Capitol Hill Village.”

So, if you want to learn more 
about Carpenter’s service, or 
arrange for an inspection 
appointment, contact 
homeinspection@capitolhill-
village.org or 202.543.1778. 

By Margaret Missiaen

Help for Snow Damaged Trees
Common-sense impulses to aid 
your trees after a heavy snow are 
not always the best ways to help.

The two snow storms in early 
February damaged many trees 
in our neighborhood. Evergreen 
trees are the most severely dam-
aged, especially large leafed 
southern magnolias. (See photo 
at right of southern magnolia 
in Folger Park.) Maples, crape 
myrtles and dogwoods also have 
suffered broken branches. 

While this damage may be heart 
breaking, it is not an emergency. 
If the limbs are not broken, most 
trees will recover. Trying to 
remove frozen snow only will 
cause additional damage.

If a tree still is leaning after a 
month, it can be staked to help 
straighten it. Do not try this when 
temperatures are below freezing. 
Straightening the tree must be a 
gradual process. Pull the tree up a 
little at a time over several weeks. 
Be extra careful with trees and 
shrubs that may be grafted, such 

Storms Mean Special Tree Doctoring

(continued on page 14)

Friends in the Storm continued from page 12

Tree photos by Margaret Missiaen

mailto:homeinspection@capitolhillvillage.org
mailto:homeinspection@capitolhillvillage.org
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as roses. The plant is weak at the 
point of the graft and will break 
if you try to straighten it quickly. 
Wait until early March to prune 
climbing roses with long canes. If 
the rose is across a walkway, care-
fully tie back the canes until time 
to prune.

Broken branches will not heal. 
Damaged branches should be 
removed by an experienced 
arborist. (See photo at right of 
maple on E Street. SE). I can 
help you decide how to care for 
your damaged trees and also 
teach you to prune small trees. 
Call the CHV office after the 
snow has melted to arrange 
for an evaluation. Do not hire 
unlicensed tree workers.

For disposal of branches, cut them 
into 4-foot lengths, tie them in a 
bundle and put out with the trash 
after the snow emergency is over. 

Tree Pruning Guidelines
Pruning should be done in the 
winter when trees are dormant. 
Tree roots will continue to grow 
until the ground freezes. I usu-
ally wait until January to begin 
pruning. Most trees and shrubs 
will remain dormant until about 
March 1. A week of warm weather 
in January or February will not 
cause the trees to break dormancy. 

It is important to keep in mind 
which trees will break dormancy 
first. Maples should be pruned in 
January, if possible. Maples with 
light bark, such as red maples, will 
have rising sap on sunny days no 
matter how low the temperature. 
Do not worry if you find sap runs 
from the wound when you prune 
a maple. When I am pruning 
many trees, I leave the oaks for 
last. Oaks can be pruned in March 
without damaging the trees.

One reason not to prune in winter 
is to avoid removing the buds of 
spring flowering shrubs and trees 
Camellias, azaleas, forsythias, 
redbuds and dogwoods are in this 
category. Trees and shrubs that 
flower in winter or early spring 
should be pruned right after 
flowering. The plants will not be 
damaged by winter pruning, but 
some of the flowers will be lost.

Cold, sensitive woody plants 
are pruned best in late March, 
such as figs and crape myrtles. 
Pruning may cause them to break 
dormancy early and subject them 
to damage from a late freeze.

My pruning schedule goes  
like this:

January—Prune maples on 
cloudy days if possible. Remove 

damaged branches of all trees and 
shrubs as soon as possible.

February—Prune other decidu-
ous trees such as elms, lindens, 
London plane-trees/sycamores, 
and zelkovas. 

Early March—Prune oaks, 
including red, white, pin and 
willow.

Late March—Prune crape myr-
tles, figs and other shrubs that are 
cold sensitive.

April—Take a break. Woody 
plants should not be pruned 
while leaves are developing.

May to June—Prune spring 
flowering shrubs and trees after 
flowers fade. 

Special Tree Doctoring continued from page 13
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By Bryan Cassidy

Ever wish you could 
stay longer in another 
country, so that you could 

experience more of that culture?

Well, I have found how to enjoy 
a vacation, experience the local 
culture in depth, plus take a  
tax deduction!

I discovered Global Volunteers, 
bearing the motto Travel Feeds 
the Soul, when the ‘empty nest’ 
syndrome settled on my Capitol 
Hill house a decade ago.

Global Volunteers is a quarter-
century old, nonprofit and 
nonsectarian organization 
dedicated to improving the 
lives of at-risk children all over 
the world. Foreign visiting 
volunteers work closely with local 
community leaders, both sides 
donating their time and energy to 
improve the community. 

And a visiting U.S. volunteer’s 
days of work translate into a fed-
eral tax deduction – be it working 
in classrooms, leading educa-
tional trips, preparing lessons, or 
attending scheduling meetings. 
Teacher training is not a volunteer 
requirement; a well-rounded 

involvement in a variety of profes-
sions can contribute more to a 
general understanding of living.

The underlying theme for the 
projects is to contribute peace 
through understanding. How 
better to do this than to engage 
young people in sharing life’s 
experiences with mature adults. 

A frequent activity for the volun-
teers is to talk conversationally, in 
English, with students. The young 
people generally are capable in 
English vocabulary and grammar, 
and can write interesting com-
positions. But they rarely come 
in contact with English-speaking 
people, and thus don’t talk flu-
ently, often mispronouncing what 
they have written correctly.

That’s where Global Volunteers 
comes in, providing a friendly 
atmosphere in which to practice 
conversation in English.

While volunteering in Italy, I 
worked with 16-year-olds who 
were fluent in English. I asked 
about their future hopes in profes-
sions, and most said they wanted 
to attend a university to become 
teachers or medical assistants.

One girl, already well-versed in 
English skills and aspiring to 
become a journalist, read a story 

about family members picnick-
ing on a beach, the arrival of 
thunderstorm, and their run for 
shelter – complete with appropri-
ate adjectives. Told I was an actor, 
she then recited the “To Be or Not 
to Be” soliloquy from Hamlet in 
English without faltering.

My first choice of several trips I 
have made with Global Volunteers 
was the Mekong Delta in South 
Vietnam, and it proved an adven-
ture. The Vietnamese students 
were most eager, fascinated that 
Americans would give up free 
time to teach them English. They 
also were curious about life in the 
United States, and I have returned 
to work there several times. 

I also have made volunteer visits 
to Greece, Italy, and Mexico, and 
each provided its own distinct 
cultural flavor and an exotic food 
selection. Global Volunteers stay 
in first class hotels with excellent 
meals, or can opt to explore food 
establishments in town.

(Editor’s Note: Bryan Cassidy 
will be discussing and sharing 
videos on his Travel Feeds the Soul 
Adventures at a March 4th talk, 4 
pm at the Corner Store. For further 
information, see the newsletter 
calendar on page 17.)

Travel to Feed the Soul
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Two Capitol Hill Village members 
recently passed away. Nancy Jane 
Martin died February 8, and a 
memorial service was scheduled for 
February 20 at St. Mark’s Episcopal 
Church.

Irving Kensler died February 16. 
Some thoughts on his life will be 
included in the next Capitol Hill 
Village newsletter.

Inspirational  
Nancy Martin
Nancy Sand Martin was an inspi-
ration in so many ways. 

As a devoted member of our 
Capitol Hill Community, she 
delighted in the beauty of our 
environment and the far reach-
ing interests of all of her many 
friends. And it didn’t hurt that 
her home was just 11 blocks from 
the United States Capitol and the 
Supreme Court, and 2 ½ miles 
from the White House, institu-
tions which called her to action 
every single day.

A passionate political junkie and 
strong Democrat, Nancy got up 
early to read the papers and put 
together an e-mail newsletter on 
politics that went out daily to over 
five hundred people.  Her friend, 
Marguerite Kelly, says Nancy’s 
reporting was “first rate” and 
“absolutely objective.”

Nancy and her husband Guy 
raised their daughters Sorin and 
Summer on the Hill and became 
leaders in the many organizations 
and projects they touched—
Capitol Hill Arts Workshop, 
Capitol Hill Day School, the Old 
Naval Hospital Foundation, just to 
name a few.

An accomplished pianist, Nancy 
encouraged, led, and played 

for serious musicales in Capitol 
Hill homes. And she played for 
anyone who passed her Lincoln 
Park home and was fortunate 
enough to hear her practicing  
her piano. 

Nancy had another full life on  
the Delaware coast. As a civic 
activist in Rehoboth Beach, she 
led preservation efforts to 
maintain the character of the 
historic town and worked 
tirelessly to improve Rehoboth 
government. She also founded 
and directed the Delmarva Piano 
Festival for twenty years, 
bringing nationally known 
concert pianists to perform.

Nancy Martin was source of 
delight for all who knew her. We 
will miss her.

— Nicky Cymrot and Stephanie Deutsch

Two Village Members Die

Thank You to  
Volunteer Nancy
There are lots of ways to volun-
teer with Capitol Hill Village. 
Every week, 20 or so people 
perform office support func-
tions. Fifteen are involved in 
governance as board members 
and leaders. 

We have over 50 drivers. Forty 
or so at-home volunteers orga-
nize papers, play wii, do taxes, 
baby sit and just visit. Only ten 
do tech work with computers 
and other home machines, 
DVDs, antennas and the like. 

Fifteen or so have an affin-
ity for home maintenance, 
unblocking toilets, replacing 
telephone jacks, hanging 
mirrors, etc. Five or so like to 
pick up stuff, books, paper 
for shredding and hazardous 
materials. Some volunteers are 
involved in many ways. 

Thirty and more, with encour-
agement, write for Capitol Hill 

Village or share their passions 
for all kinds of interests.

Political junkie Nancy Martin 
gave us her observations on 
people in politics. She liked 
to teach and spend time with 
young people. 

More than a year ago, right 
after Barach Obama was 
elected, our partners at 
William Penn House hosted 
students who wanted to 
understand the electoral col-
lege. Nancy was in Rehobeth 
Beach. She gave an excellent 
presentation about how we 
elect our presidents with 
related stories—from her home 
via telephone. Fellow Capitol 
Hill Village member and vol-
unteer, Bob Guttman was on 
hand at William Penn House 
to help field questions. Nancy’s 
scholarly, funny remarks are, 
gratefully, still recalled.

Capitol Hill Village will miss 
Nancy Martin.
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Upcoming Events and Programs continued from page 1

Thursday, March 4 • 4:00 pm
The Corner Store, 900 South Carolina Avenue SE

Global Volunteering
Join CHV member Bryan Cassidy as he illustrates 
“Travel that Feeds the Soul,” with Global Volunteers 
in Vietnam, Greece, Italy and Mexico, teaching 
conversational English to high school students. 
(Related story on page 15.)

Contact the office to sign up.

Members and their guests

Saturday, March 6 • 9:30-11:30 am
Southeast Library, 7th and D Streets SE

CPR Awareness Class 
Capitol Hill Village is hosting a free CPR awareness 
class that will offer CPR instruction taught by DC 
Fire & EMS services and will include audiovisual 
aides and time to practice techniques on 
mannequins. Space is limited, so call the office today.

Open to all.

Monday, March 8 • 7:00 pm
William Penn House, 515 East Capitol Street SE

Rain Garden Talk
Join fellow Capitol Hill Village members for 
a presentation on landscaping and gardening 
techniques that help control storm water run off. 
DC Department of the Environment staff will talk 
about the DC Riversmart Program, which provides 
funding and coordination of rain gardens and other 
environmental friendly landscaping techniques. DC 
Greenworks, a Capitol Hill-based nonprofit that 
specializes in green roof installation, will discuss 
their services as well. RSVP to the office.

Members only

Friday, March 12 • 9:00
Your Home

Book Donation Monthly Pickup
Friends of SE Library will pick up (boxed of bagged) 
donations of used books, CDs and DVDs from 
Capitol Hill Village member’s front porches. The 
items will be offered in the monthly used-book sale 
Saturday, March 13, 10 am to 3 pm, at the library 
at 7th Street SE off Pennsylvania Avenue. Those 
wanting to receive a tax-related contribution thank 
you, include list of donated items, plus your name 
and address.

For pickup, contact CHV by Wednesday, March 10.

Sunday, March 14 • 3:00 pm
The Corner Store, 900 South Carolina Avenue SE

Trinity: Three Souls in Search of Self
A staged solo performance written and performed 
by CHV member Terry Nicholetti. What do a Mary 
Kay sales woman who has lost her courage to 
dance, an Irish Catholic priest who cannot face his 
homosexuality, and the Inner Critic of a motivational 
speaker who doesn’t want to do anything anymore 
have in common? Find out in Terry’s funny and 
touching exploration of what it means to be 
true to one’s self—and what it costs when one is 
not.  Followed by audience talk with the playwright.

For Reservations: go to Cornerstorearts.org and 
select events.

Open to all

Tuesday, March 16 • 6:00-7:30 pm

Literary Club
We decided to move our meeting date to the third 
Tuesday of the month. J.D. Salinger’s two interrelated 
novellas, Franny and Zooey, are for this month. 
Salinger died in January at age 91, 36 years after his 
last published work. Many remember reading this 
book in college. Will it stand up to our memory? Call 
the office to sign up and learn the address.

Members and volunteers

Please RSVP to all events, and also let the 
Village Office know if you need a ride, by calling 
202.543.1778, during regular office hours 
or by e-mailing info@capitolhillvillage.org

mailto:info@capitolhillvillage.org
http://cornerstorearts.org
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Upcoming Events and Programs continued

Thursday, March 18 • 2:00 pm
Southeast Library, 7th & D Streets SE

Better Brain Health
Go to the store for a specific item and return with 
everything but? Do you go from one room in the 
house to another, only to forget why? Do your 
thoughts evaporate mid-sentence? Difficulty  
finding the right word or recalling names? This 
program explains what’s happening to your memory 
and why, and what you can do to help. Introducing 
the rule of 7-5-4 and helpful strategies for better 
brain health. 

Susan Wranik is a board-certified speech-language 
pathologist who will speak on Better Brain Health, 
a common sense approach to maximizing brain 
function and memory based on therapeutic 
strategies and healthy living recommendations.

Capitol Hill Village is co-sponsoring this talk with 
the Southeast Library.

Open to the public

Saturday, March 20 • 8:00 pm-12 midnight
Glen Echo Park , 7300 MacArthur Boulevard, Glen 
Echo, Md.

Dancing at the Spanish Ballroom
A Village group plans to go to the Spanish Ballroom 
at Glen Echo to dance to the swing orchestra that 
played at the Gala. Gottaswing (Tom & Debra, also 
from the Gala) will give a swing dance lesson,  
8-9 pm. Doug Bowles and Singco Orchestra will  
play 9-12 pm. $15 per person at the door. We will 
form cars of people who want to go. Say whether 
you can drive or need a ride, when you call the 
office. Departure time will depend on who wants to 
do the swing lesson.

Members, volunteers and their friends

Sunday, March 21 • 4:00 pm
Atlas Performing Arts Center, 1333 H Street NE

Feelin’ Groovy: A 1960s Cabaret
The Congressional Chorus presents songs by the 
Beatles; Simon & Garfunkel; Peter, Paul, & Mary; the 
Temptations; and Smokey Robinson. They also will 
sing Broadway hits from Oliver, The Fantasticks, 
Cabaret, and Hair. Silent auction, beverages, and 
desserts. Last year’s cabaret sold-out several weeks 
before opening!

Tickets are $35. CHV member Jim Hardin has 
purchased two tables of six for Sunday, March 
21, at 4:00 pm. Call the office to reserve, and then 
send your check. For individual tickets, visit 
congressionalchorus.org or call the Atlas Center 
202.399.7993.

Members only

Tuesday, March 23 • 6:00 pm
506 8th Street SE

Dinner at Trattoria Alberto
Join good company for an Italian dinner at  
Trattoria Alberto. Diners will have a choice of 
entrée, along with salad, tiramisu for dessert, and 
coffee or tea. Seating will be at tables of six for easy 
conversation. The $21 fixed-price includes taxes and 
gratuities. Alcoholic beverages are paid individually. 
CASH ONLY.

Open to members, volunteers, and potential CHV 
members, but reservations must be made by 12:00 
noon on Monday, March 22, so the restaurant can 
make proper arrangements with our group.

Wednesday, March 24 • 6:30 pm
The Corner Store, 900 South Carolina Avenue SE

Women’s Heart Health
Rodney Brooks, MD, will make a presentation on 
Women's Heart Health. Watch the CHV web for 
more details.Please RSVP to all events, and also let the 

Village Office know if you need a ride, by calling 
202.543.1778, during regular office hours 
or by e-mailing info@capitolhillvillage.org

mailto:info@capitolhillvillage.org
http://congressionalchorus.org
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Continuing CHV Events 
Every Tuesday • 3:00 pm 
Every Wednesday • 7:00 am
Le Pain Quotidien, 7th and Pennsylvania Ave SE

Stammtisch / MorgenStammtisch
“Stammtisch” is German for a local restaurant table 
reserved for friends who meet there regularly. Lively 
discussion with other CHV members and friends—
and delicious teas, coffees, and pastries. [Open to 
members and friends—no sign-up necessary]

Tuesdays and Thursdays • 10:00 am
Capitol Hill Presbyterian Church, 4th Street and 
Independence Ave SE

Class Offering: Chi-Gong
The gentle but powerful Chinese movement exercise 
known as chi-gong [pronounced chee gong] is 
offered for Capitol Hill Village members by Joni 
Bell (the classes began in May). Joni, herself a CHV 

member, has practiced this discipline for the past 
ten years. Her strength and balance have improved 
remarkably, and she credits the activity with helping 
her as a 30-year patient with multiple sclerosis. The 
twice-weekly classes are free and last 30-40 minutes. 
[Open to members only]

Monday–Saturday • See times below
Corner Store, 9th Street and S. Carolina Ave SE

Corner Store Phys Ed
The Corner Store Phys Ed offerings continue with: 

• Tuesday & Thursday 8:30 am, Workout with Ariel

• �Wednesday 11:30 am, Gentle Pilates with 
Katherine 

For more information, please call 202.544.5807 or 
visit http://cornerstorearts.org. [Open to all]

Every Saturday • 8:00 to 9:00 am
Lincoln Park, 13th Street and East Capitol Streets

Tai Chi Practice
Practice Tai Chi outdoors on Saturday mornings  
at Lincoln Park, weather permitting. Another 
gentle form of exercise for all ages, and especially 
useful to seniors. Under the direction of Dr. David 

Walls-Kaufman, tai 
chi is not difficult 
to learn, and can be 
performed at whatever 
physical level one 
brings to it. For 
additional information, 
call Capitol Hill 
Chiropractic Center at 

202.544.6035. Consult the web site for details on the 
classes: www.capitolhilltaichi.com. [Open to all]

You DO NOT need to RSVP for continuing events, 
but let the Village Office know if you need a ride, by 
calling 202.543.1778 during regular office hours,  
or by e-mailing info@capitolhillvillage.org

Sunday, March 28 • 2:00 pm
Signature Theatre, 4200 Campbell Ave., Arlington 
(Shirlington) 

Stephen Sondheim’s Sweeney Todd 
It’s time to re-visit the “demon barber of Fleet Street.” 
Washington favorite Edward Gero stars in this classic 
horror musical about betrayal and revenge that is full 
of gothic gore, lush songs, and romantic melodrama. 

We are trying an 
experiment this 
month. We are 
waiting for YOU 
to call the office 
and reserve a ticket 
before we pay for 
them. This means 

we will not go if we don’t get at least 10 reservations 
(the minimum for the group rate) by Thursday, 
March 4. So, call the office to reserve a ticket at the 
group rate of $55 per person. You may send a check 
to the office after we notify you that we have ten 
people signed up.

Members only

Upcoming Events and Programs continued

http://cornerstorearts.org
www.capitolhilltaichi.com
mailto:info@capitolhillvillage.org


Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat
28 1 

Deadline to sign up 
for 1960s Cabaret, 
see page 18

2 3 4

Talk on Global 
Volunteering,  
4 pm, see pages 
15 & 17

Deadline to sign 
up for Sweeney 
Todd, see page 19

5 6

Class: CPR 
Awareness, 
9:30-11:30 
am, see p. 17

7 8

Rain Garden Talk,  
7 pm, see page 17

9 10 

Last Day to sign up 
for Book Donation 
Pickup, see p. 17

11 12

Book Donation 
Pickup, see 
page 17

13

14 

Trinity: Three 
Souls in 
Search of 
Self, 3:00 pm, 
see page 17

15 � 16 

Literary Club, 6 pm, 
see page 17

17 18 

Better Brain 
Health, 2:00 pm, 
see page 18

19 20 

Dancing at 
Glen Echo, 
8:00 pm, see 
page 18

21

Feelin' 
Groovy: 
1960s 
Cabaret, 4:00 
pm, see p. 18

22 

Reservations Due 
by noon for Mar. 23 
Dinner at Trattoria 
Alberto, see page 
18

23 

Dinner at Trattoria 
Alberto, 6:00 pm, 
see page 18

24

Women's Heart 
Health, 6:30 pm, 
see page 18

25 26 27

28 

Sweeney 
Todd, 2:00 
pm, see page 
19

29 30 31 1 2 3

For more information about any event, call the CHV office at 202.543.1778 during regular office 
hours (9 am to 5 pm), or e-mail info@capitolhillvillage.org

March 2010 Events

mailto:info@capitolhillvillage.org
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